




ANTELOPE VALLEY COLLEGE 
ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 

October 16, 2008 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 
Ms. Patricia A. Márquez Sandoval, Senate President, called the meeting to order at 3:04 p.m. 

 
Ms. Márquez Sandoval announced Mr. Ted Younglove was ill and would not be able to provide the ILO 
Survey Result Presentation.  Due to the current unfolding budget situation, Ms. Màrquez Sandoval 
proposed amending the agenda to include a Budget Report by Deborah Wallace.  A motion was made and 
seconded to amend the agenda to include a Budget Report.  Motion carried. 

 
2. OPEN COMMENTS FROM THE SENATE PRESIDENT 

• The November 6, 2008 Senate Meeting is canceled.  The next scheduled meeting will occur 
on Thursday, November 20, 2008. 

• The smoking survey which was coordinator by Mr. Terry Cleveland, Director of Risk 
Management and Environmental Health, is part of the agenda packet for review.  Mr. 
Cleveland will be presenting the results at the next College Coordinating Council Meeting. 

• During the summer months Ms. Márquez Sandoval, Ms. Heidi Preschler, and Ms. Ana Patin 
collaborated to create a uniform job description for future hiring cycles.   

• Ms. Márquez Sandoval announced the Statewide Senate’s Award requirements and deadlines.  
The call for the Exemplary Award has closed and no program nominations were forward to 
the Senate Office.  She encouraged senators to continue to think about recognizing faculty 
work performed on campus. 

 
3. OPEN COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 

• None 
 

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
A motion was made and seconded to approve the October 2, 2008 Academic Senate Meeting 
minutes.  Motion carried. 

 
5. PRESENTATION 

a. ILO Survey Results (attachment) – Ted Younglove 
Item tabled for the November 20th Senate Meeting. 

 
b. Budget Report – Deborah Wallace 

Ms. Deborah Wallace presented information detailed at the Wednesday, October 15, 2008 
SPBC meeting.  The budget crisis of the state is no secret and current discussions circulating 
include imminent mid-year budget cuts.  The Budget Subcommittee members are working on 
a plan to anticipate January/February budget cuts and working on creating a short-term and 
long-term plan for budget constraints.  A study from UCLA states the current budget crisis 
will last for at least five to ten years.  Currently, the Budget Subcommittee is in the beginning 
stages of discussions.  Some of the items of discussion include course offerings, which will 
be reviewed on a semester by semester basis, and cut or freeze open positions.  Ms. Wallace 
stated the subcommittee, along with SPBC and Enrollment Management Committee, is 
merely in the discussion phase and will be communicating the plan by posting information on 
the SPBC group web page on MyAVC. They are asking the various constituencies to relay 
information across campus.  The implementation of the plan and timeline are still being 
worked out, as well as a restoration plan.  The total dollar figure of potential budget cuts is 
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still unknown, but the district needs to take measures to prepare.  Ms. Wallace assured 
Senators when engaging in discussions all the key campus constituents will participate in the 
ultimate outcome.  In the 2010 – 2011 academic year, the college will go through another 
accreditation cycle and cannot show deficit spending two years prior, therefore the district 
needs to take proactive measures to look at the campus as a whole.  SPBC will begin 
strategizing on measures that will lessen the impact of mid-year budget cuts.  Ms. Wallace 
encouraged anyone with questions to contact her office.  

 
6. REPORTS (limited to 5 min. each) 

a. AP&P Committee – Deborah Charlie 
Ms. Deborah Charlie reported that AP&P division representatives would be asking faculty to 
discuss raising the current Graduation Reading Proficiency from Completion of Reading 097 
(9^th grade reading proficiency) to Completion of Reading 099 (12^th grade reading 
proficiency) effective in fall 09.  If approved, students would be able to meet the new 
requirement by completing Reading 099 or by meeting the equivalent cut score on the  
Assessment test. 

   
b. Faculty Professional Development – Kathryn Mitchell 

Ms. Kathryn Mitchell reported the Professional Development Committee has faced some 
challenging first couple of weeks.  The guidelines for adjunct faculty have been altered to 
provide alternate opportunities for adjuncts to complete the three (3) hour Standard 1 
requirement.  Adjunct faculty can now complete their Standard 1 requirement by participating 
in any activity listed in the Professional Development book, regardless of whether it is 
designated as a Standard 1 or Standard 2 event.  An online component has been added for 
adjunct faculty (www.learner.com).  Adjuncts can view any of the adult/college video 
streams from the website and complete their Standard 1 requirement without having to attend 
a campus event.  If adjunct faculty choose to perform Standard 1 requirement online, they 
will be required to submit an Online/Video Program Worksheet, along with the submission 
on their contracts for verification.  In addition, the Professional Development Committee has 
approved the taping of various campus events and will have them available to check out and  
for viewing from IMC.  They will also require an Online/Video Program Worksheet.  The 
Professional Development Guidelines will again be revisited for revisions, but faculty need to 
be prepared to adhere to the stipulated guidelines as stated in the book for the 2009 – 2010 
academic year.  Ms. Mitchell noted the only additional change impacting adjunct faculty is 
related to office hours.  The committee has decided not to allow adjunct faculty to claim 
office hours as a professional development activity, but will put out a survey to revisit the 
issue and determine Professional Development needs for adjunct faculty. 
 
The committee is currently working on the following issues: guideline modifications and 
clarification; coordinating committee sponsored events; online registration for limited 
participation events; limited participation ITS events; and 2009 – 2010 AVC Welcome Back 
Day.  Ms. Mitchell reported the committee was not made aware of the five (5) participant 
limitation for ITS Training events until the beginning of the fall semester, and have 
committed to determine if more ITS events are needed for the 2009 – 2010 academic year.  A 
brief discussion occurred regarding the changes made to the Professional Development 
Program.  Ms. Márquez Sandoval asked Senators to remember that the Senate supported 
revamping the Faculty Academy and Flex Program.  Last year, Mr. Mike Traina, former 
Professional Development Chair, presented various changes the committee was embarking 
upon.  As in past years, the faculty will be asked to evaluate the program at the end of the 
academic year to determine if the program facilitated an opportunity for professional 
development.   It is important to remember committee members were charged by the Senate 
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to perform specific tasks and should not be criticize for doing what was asked.  Ms. Heidi 
Prescheler reinforced Ms. Márquez Sandoval’s statements by stating the college’s 
Professional Development Program had strayed from the System’s Office Guidelines and 
faculty need to recognize the importance of current educational issues, such as Student 
Learning Outcomes, Course Outline of Records, and take part in activities that will enable 
faculty to become better professionals.  
 

c. Board of Trustees October 13, 2008 Meeting: Board Member Agenda Item (attachment) 
Ms. Márquez Sandoval reported at the October 13, 2008 Board of Trustees meeting, the City 
of Palmdale’s concerns about Measure R funds were discussed extensively by community 
members and AVC Board of Trustees.  Ms. Márquez Sandoval reviewed with the senators the 
directives made by Trustee Steve Fox, demanding college reserves be allocated towards the 
completion of the Palmdale campus.  The news article on MiraCosta College was distributed 
via email.  It discussed Board of Trustees receiving training from Dr. Barbara Beno, President 
of the Accrediting Commission for Community and Junior Colleges detailing how dissenting 
behavior among board members is negatively viewed in the accreditation process and is cause 
for alarm for a visiting team.  The City of Palmdale’s Council meeting was distributed to all 
Senators to view via email as well.  In reviewing the video, it is disheartening to see Steve 
Fox, AVC Board Member speak at the expense of the district’s good intentions in providing 
educational opportunities to the South Valley.  At the Board meeting, Confidential 
Management and the Associated Student Organization made strong statements to Mr. Fox 
asking that he stop interfering with the work of the college. Senators engaged in a lengthy 
discussion regarding the Board of Trustee meeting and the public stance the Senate should 
possibly make.  Members proposed making a public statement in the AV Press in support of a 
Palmdale campus and by taking a proactive stance against the actions of Trustee Steve Fox by 
writing resolutions.  Ms. Márquez Sandoval requested Senators to discuss this issue with 
division faculty to ensure the Senate is representing the views of faculty as a whole.  Given 
the urgency of the matter, Senators were asked to gather division feedback and forward the 
information to the Senate Office, so Executive Officers could determine if there was faculty 
support and allow adequate time to begin working on formal resolutions to present at the 
November 10th Board of Trustees Meeting.  
 

7. ACTION ITEMS 
a. Academic Senate President Election: Christos Valiotis (2009 – 2012) (attachment) 

A motion was made and seconded to confirm Mr. Christos Valiotis as the Academic Senate 
President Elect.  Motion carried. 

 
b. AP&P Co-Chair Elect (2009 – 2012): Maria Clinton 

A motion was made and seconded to confirm Ms. Maria Clinton as the AP&P Co-Chair elect.  
Ms. Márquez Sandoval announced there were two candidates that submitted their names for 
consideration for the position.  An interview process was conducted following the  
procedures as required per the Senate Operating Procedures Handbook.  Motion carried. 

 
c. Enrollment Management Faculty Co-Chair Job Description (attachment) 

A motion was made and seconded to approve the Enrollment Management Job description.  
Ms. Márquez Sandoval stated that a job description was developed by the Executive and was 
discussed at MAC.  While the committee is  not a Standing Senate Committee, the Senate 
does appoint the faculty cochair position.  Dorothy Williams has been serving in this role and 
her term ends at the end of this academic year.  In order for a faculty member to better 
understand the committee’s work and to have an opportunity to shadow, the job description 
was created.  The Enrollment Management Co-Chair position is an important job as it relates 
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to the work of SPBC.  The Senate is requesting three (3) LHE reassign time for this position 
from the administration and faculty union.  Motion carried. 

 
d. Full-Time Faculty Academic Ranking (attachment) 

A motion was made and seconded to approve the Full-Time Faculty Academic Ranking.  A 
lengthy discussion occurred, which resulted in changing the 15 units for professor to 12 units.  
Ms. Márquez Sandoval reported the Senate Office did not receive any additional feedback 
other than what was previously provided and would like to move forward in aligning the 
ranking process to service time at AVC and accomplishments achieved during faculty 
employment at AVC.  Motion carried as amended with four (4) dissenting votes. 
 

e. Equivalency – an equivalency for disciplines are not needed (attachment) 
• Accounting 
• Office Technology 

A motion was made and seconded to approve the above equivalencies.  Motion carried. 
 

8. SENATE ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS 
a. Appointments 

• Academic Ranking 
o Rona Brynin - Professor 

 
• Vice President of Human Resources Hiring Committee 

o Dorothy Williams 
 

A motion was made and seconded to approve the above faculty appointments.  Motion 
carried. 

 
9. ADJOURNMENT 

A motion was made and seconded to adjourn the October 16, 2008 Senate meeting at 4:25 p.m.  
Motion carried. 
          

MEMBERS PRESENT 
Ed Beyer Jack Halliday Candace Martin Kenan Shahla 
Frank Blua Lisa Karlstein-Francey (proxy) Rosa Onofre (proxy) Susan Snyder (proxy) 
Debra Feickert Susan Knapp Sal Suarez John Taylor 
Claude Gratton Cynthia Kincaid Ty Mettler Shunnon Thomas 
Lee Grishman Patricia A. Márquez Harish Rao John Toth (proxy) 
Sandra Hughes   Alex Webster 

    
MEMBERS ABSENT GUEST PRESENT 

Carolyn Burrell Terry Rezek Deborah Charlie Heidi Preschler 
Susan Lowry Sandra Robinson Maria Clinton Christos Valiotis 
Kathy Moore Dorothy Williams Kathryn Mitchell Deborah Wallace 
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